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Western Cape Street Children’s Forum 
Special Meeting for Constitution Change
Wed 18th February 2015
10am – 12noon
The Salesians Institute, Boardroom
ATTENDANCE:  Stacey Doorly Jones (Montrose), Pam Jackson (Ons Plek), Isabel Swarts (Badisa), Nick van Rooyen (Teahmo), Headman Sirala-rala (CCID), Pat Eddy (CCID), Wilma Piek (VRCID), Melissa Hawksley (Living Hope), Sandra Jules (Heaven’s Nest), Paul Hooper (Homestead), Bobby Chetty (PAL), LeeAnne Dolley (Ons Plek), Brian America (VCC) and Janice Sparg (WCSCF).
 1. WELCOME, APOLOGIES:  Pam chaired the meeting.  She welcomed all present and officially opened the meeting stating that due notice for this special meeting had been given to the Forum and the Members.  As all expected were not yet present, she said we would wait a short while longer before starting.  Introductions were made around the table.  
Apologies were received from Charmaine Germishuys (Homestead), Gerrie Smit (New Life), Mariette Cawood (Youth Outreach), Gerald Jacobs (Mamelani), Carly Tanur (Mamelani), Lindsay Henley (Beth Uriel), Brenda Wall (Maszame, Plett), Ronni Mehl (Elkana), Michelle Potter (SA-Yes), Dawie Marais (CTMSC), Lizelle De Jager (CAP Swellendam), Bradley Braithwaite (GreenPoint Neighbourhood Watch), Eleshia Martin (Tamam), Andre Putter (ACVV Brightlights), Hassan Khan (The Haven).
 2. CHAIRPERSON’S INTRODUCTION 
In the last year, we became aware that the Constitution did not reflect the change decided by the Forum in Augsut 2012 to allow the CCID to become a Full Member of the WCSCF, with voting rights and the right to a seat on the Executive.  Although this decision has been acted upon, and the CCID has had a representative on the Executive, the Constitution still states that CID’s cannot be Full Members, but only Partner Affiliates.   We could find no detailed record of reasons, no submission of a Constitutional change to the NPO Directorate and the NPO Directorate could not find any record.   Last AGM, Pam determined that if re-elected, she would move to bring more formal procedures to the practice of the WCSCF.   One of these was to address issues in the Constitution in good time before the next AGM.  Since then it has also become clear that certain parts of the Constitution hinder us in our aims to provide a platform for a Forum that serves the Western Cape.  
Therefore the aim of the Special Meeting was to possibly rectify these matters with Members votes.

After giving latecomers a reasonable time to arrive, the Chair proposed the meeting proceed to see if a quorum was present.  A list of Members went round the room for signing.  There was not a quorum.
In the meantime, Pam proposed the raising of another pertinent topic for discussion – that of whether proxy votes/ voting by mail should be allowed, in the case of WCSCF Constitutional changes.  

She said that the Constitution states that two-thirds of the Membership (the quorum) needs to be present at the meeting to vote for a constitutional change.  Considering the regional spread of the Forum’s membership, it has been found in practice it is quite difficult to affect such a ratio at a meeting, with the effect that it would be almost impossible to bring about a change to the Constitution.  The effect is also that those outside the Cape Town area will frequently be unable to have a heard voice in the voting process.   Due to the expanding regional aims of the WCSCF, this undermines what we are trying to achieve as a provincial Forum.

Paul Hooper interjected that it should be difficult to change the Constitution.

Pam quoted Legal advice received on this matter, being:
· Legal Resources Centre’s NPO expert:  “if the proposed changes are not material and will not impact the beneficiaries of the organisation, voting though proxy for Constitutional change should not be a problem.”
· Bagraims:  said that in the case of a Constitution stating that vote by proxy to change a constitution in the case of Nation or Province wide membership where members cannot easily attend such a meeting, it is becoming practise to vote by proxy. Proxy voting for Constitutional change is a grey area under these circumstances, but that at this stage no one has challenged the law about the matter.
A statement in conversation from Member out of region:   Brenda Wall, Masizame, expressed that her understanding of governance was that in the case of such distance, a vote by mail would be acceptable and that she would have a problem if the Masizame vote was not accepted.

Pam said that we were advised to hold a proxy vote. The legal opinion was that this is a grey area which should not be a problem unless challenged. Pam also reported that Paul Hooper from Homestead had already written to some selected members that he will hold an audit if the vote goes against the Homestead opinion.  She said to Paul that she presumed if the vote went according to his wishes that he would not hold an audit?  She also said legal opinion advised that a challenge could only benefit the NPO community as it would provide more definition on these matters which many are struggling with. She said members should discuss and decide if they were willing to proceed on legal advice or not before we proceed with the proposed changes.
Pat Eddy and Isabel commented that it is likely that the current Constitution was written and agreed to before the Forum had Members falling out of the Cape Town region and had perhaps for that reason not taken outside areas into account. 
Paul expressed very strongly that he opposes any changes to the Constitution if members are not present.  He feels that Members have Skype or teleconferencing options to use to be ‘present’, but that proxy voting or voting by mail should not be an option. He said that the Constitution should not be easy to change.  He stated angrily that he did not support the Constitutional changes that were being proposed.  Pam pointed out that we were not yet talking about the proposed changes, which we would get to after this discussion.
Nick stated that Paul’s interpretation of the Constitution was that proxy votes were acceptable at the AGM but not at other meetings for Constitutional change. Nick said he could not see anywhere in the Constitution where it stated that proxy votes were acceptable for ANY meeting.
Pam voiced how she had tried to offer Skype to the missing organisations as an option, but that this had proved difficult as the organisations did not (yet) have the technical ability/equipment/signal to make use of this option.  In the situation of low technical availability, lack of equipment would then disqualify out-of-region organisations from participating in voting.  
Stacey suggested that the Forum invest in teleconferencing equipment to enable those from out of town to participate in the discussions.  This idea was met with agreement and Stacey was asked to research equipment options, as this could allow the members to be part of the discussions.  
Pam emphasised that by not allowing proxy/by mail votes, it is almost impossible to make changes to the constitution, unless there is an effective option for teleconferencing.
Bobby asked us to think about what material effects would be made by the proposed changes.   He reminded the house that the Constitution, although needing to be protected, and to protect the Forum, also is there to serve its members.  
Paul then interrupted the discussion and loudly accused the WCSCF of ‘lying’ claiming that there was only one out of region organisation and shouting that this whole discussion was being blown up for only one organisation – Masizame, Plett - and this would hardly make a difference to getting a quorum.  Janice pointed out that there were three organisations out of region, being Plett, Malmesbury and Swellendam. Pam said we are trying to have a Constitution which can move into the future and cope with many more rural NPO’s. 
In the process of the discussion, Paul was aggressive, interrupted constantly, banging his fist on the table, telling Janice to ‘shut up’.  Pam consistently attempted to bring Paul to order in the meeting, asking him to stick the discussion at hand and allow other people to finish their points without interruptions.
About half way through the meeting, Paul requested to have his say before leaving for another meeting.  This was granted:

1. Paul is not in agreement that the Constitution be changed.  He states the CCID’s membership is in line with the Constitution because they are a registered NPO, they work closely or indirectly with children and because [the Executive] agreed to it.  No one can question the validity of their membership.  
Pam pointed out that the CCID’s membership is not in question, just that their membership of the Executive needs to be made official.  Janice pointed everyone to read the Constitution, point 4.2 under “Membership”: Partner Affiliate with no voting powers, where ‘City Improvement Districts’ are specifically mentioned in the list of organisations – having no voting powers and also not allowed to be on the Management Committee.  
Janice said that the decision to bring the CCID into full membership was done ‘on his watch’, that the Forum’s discussion to bring the constitution in line with that decision had been going on since November (at least) and that if he had had any input throughout this process, based on his knowledge due to being in the position of WCSCF Coordinator, it would have been welcomed, and would have saved much work, but that to put this opinion across at this late stage with such aggression was not necessary.  She asked Paul to limit the aggression in his manner as, much of what he was saying was very valuable but that it was difficult to receive when it was delivered with such aggression. Paul’s reply was that he is very busy and Janice knows where to find him for his viewpoint.
2. Paul’s second point was that he is in disagreement about removing the voting powers of individual membership.  He said this was a nasty attack on the only individual member, Sandra Morreira.  He said it was disgusting thing to do to Sandra who has been so committed to the WCSCF.  
Pam objected, assuring the meeting that she had spoken to Sandra about this proposed change and that Sandra had agreed that the change was an understandable one and that she had never understood why individual members had a vote. Pam also stated that we need to make changes in an ethical manner and in the interests of the Forum. When this proposal is debated it should not be decided on grounds of whether Sandra is our friend or not. Sandra is a respected individual and the proposal is not directed against her.
Paul interrupted again, raising his voice, banging on the table and getting very agitated.  He claimed Sandra is very upset about the way Janice treated her and that she was planning to leave the Forum;  and that Janice had delivered a ‘tirade’ to Sandra.   Janice objected that she had done no such thing.  Pam told Janice she did not need to defend herself as all her communication with Sandra had been open in a meeting and in a shared email with nothing amiss. Paul acknowledged that he had actually not been present or witnessed what he spoke of.  But he shouted at Pam and Janice and made several allegations about their work.  He informed the chair that she was a liar and insulted the way in which the Executive Committee managed Janice and made decisions.  
The meeting was significantly disrupted by Paul’s outbursts and aggressive behaviour, which affected all.  

Just before Paul left, Wilma said to Paul that she felt the responsibility lies with the Members to contact Janice if they have a problem they need to discuss with her.  She also said she thinks Janice is doing a good job, especially with the new work in the Northern Suburbs.

As he left, Paul said he was sorry if he offended anyone.
Debrief

The meeting did not continue with the topic as planned.  It was necessary for all to debrief after the very disturbing events of the meeting.

Main points made by those present:

· This is not the first time that Paul has behaved in an aggressive, negative and unprofessional manner in WCSCF meetings, making personal attacks towards the Coordinator and the Executive Committee.  This same approach by public email, is also a growing pattern of Paul’s.
· This kind of behaviour is unacceptable and will not be tolerated by the WCSCF Executive, participants or other Members.   It made the meeting unpleasant and uncomfortable for everyone who had to witness it.   Members, employees, executive members, participants and the Forum itself need to be treated with respect.  
· It was agreed that many of Paul’s points are good ones and his presence, knowledge and experience is valued by the Forum.  But the ‘What’ of his words are lost by ‘How’ he puts them across.  He had an attitude that was not interested in listening to what others had to say, but only wanted his own way.  He seemed to put forward ideas (in this meeting and in recent emails) that contradicted the very principles he strived for when he was Coordinator of the WCSCF.  
· The Executive, the Coordinator and others in the sector have heard, responded to and addressed Paul’s concerns repeatedly over the last year (including Janice, Pam, Sandra), but these attempts have not been successful, he seemed not to hear what was said/written and has become increasingly irrational as time goes on, culminating in today’s events.  Concern regarding Paul himself was expressed by many.
· It was agreed Janice should not approach Paul alone.  

· It was agreed that the Executive would approach Paul with the offer of a mediated meeting with the Executive Committee and the Coordinator outline the position of the Forum and to attempt once again to get to the bottom of his issues.  It was agreed that a professional, neutral mediator would be employed for this purpose.

· A discussion ensued around the fact that the Constitution does not cover the Forum in the event of such a situation and that the Constitution needs to be revisited, with the addition (based on the bylaws mentioned in point 6.3) of a Code of Conduct and perhaps an MOI (Memorandum of Incorporation) as there are many gaps and grey areas that give Members little protection or basis to handle this kind of issue.  The lack of legal covering makes it difficult to Chair such a situation and for others present to support the Chair as well.  
· The Coordinator and Executive to seek legal advice on how to structure and adapt Constitution or add additional documents (bylaws allowed by Constitution) in order to safeguard all.

· Concern over Paul alluding to the idea that the Executive Committee ‘does things on their own’ was raised.   The Executive assured the meeting this is not the case, that the Executive does not make decisions without recourse to its members.  Rather, has the habit of bringing matters to the meetings and forum for discussion and makes decisions based on historical decisions and the expressed needs of Forum members and roleplayers.

· Concern over how this kind of situation can damage the Forum, can distract from our main goals and can split and dilute the Sector.  Concern was expressed especially to those who had attended a Forum meeting for the first time.  
· It was agreed that measures be made a priority and that the letter regarding mediation should be sent as soon as possible.

Stacey to investigate the electronic equipment to facilitate members far away to be part of discussions at future meetings.  

The outcome of today’s meeting to be taken to Executive Committee Meeting hereafter for discussion.

The proposal of a facilitator to be discussed at the executive meeting.

The meeting ended at 12.
 Enquiries:   Janice Sparg (WCSCF Coordinator)    
Cell: 072 4500 456
  Email:  wcstreetchild@gmail.com  

